WINKLEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

The minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 27th July 2005, 7.30pm in Winkleigh Community Centre
Present:
Cllrs Stutt, Bowers, Hodgson, J.Turner, Griffiths

& de Louvois* (attended late as attending a meeting at TDC identified in minutes by *)

Apologies:
Cllrs Camilleri, Colgrave, Cowle King & N.Turner

The minutes of the meetings held on 22nd June 2005 were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

1.7.5. Reports

DAPC: Cllr J.Turner reported on the recent DAPC meeting. Cllrs were advised that DCC will not be setting up any new traveller sites and that individuals will have to negotiate with District Councils. Cllrs were also informed that the annual subs for the DAPC will increase next year by at least 5%.

Cllrs were also informed by the Clerk of the AGM for the DAPC on 4th October to which two delegates can be sent.

TDC: The Clerk read out a letter from Mr Winfield TDC’s Head of Performance advising that the policy for charging Parish Council’s for election expenses will change for the 2006/7 Financial year. Cllrs were advised that a recent by-election with 700 electors the charge would have been approximately £1220. Where there is a District Election the Parish and district would share the expenses.  Parish Councils were advised to incorporate this change of policy when setting the precept for 2006/7.

POLICE: The Clerk advised that Devon & Cornwall Police had been in contact regarding the recent vandalism to the Bus shelter on the A3124. Cllrs were advised that the Police have issued a crime number CT/05/344 but had advised that there was no further viable investigation. Cllrs were also informed that there had been concerns raised over the safety of the shelter in its current condition.

Building Space Survey: The Chairman reported on the meeting held in conjunction with the Parish Plan and CCOWS where utilization and services provided at the local venues were discussed. The Chairman advised that he was awaiting a write-up/analysis of the findings.

Asset Inspection:  The Chairman advised that Cllr King had completed the inspection of the Parish Council assets. Cllrs were informed that there was a small number of urgent works to be attended to including a tree at the cemetery which is very close to the septic tank of the cemetery bungalow.  There were a number of areas where a general clean/repair was required. The Chairman stated that some consideration needed to be given to a maintenance schedule.

The Chairman informed Cllrs that he & Cllrs J.Turner & Hodgson will arrange to meet at the Cemetery to discuss ongoing matters.

Public Discussion Period

A request was made for additional litter bins in the Square with a suggestion that they are located at a higher level ie; on a lamppost. 

An enquiry was made as to the current position of the Community Centre. The Chairman responded that the Parish Council have given support in principal to CCOWS for retaining the Community centre but that to date no plans have been put forward for consideration. The Chairman advised that contact is made with the CCOWS group.

The Parish Council was asked if they had considered trying to gain the pre-school site for community use once the pre-school relocation has taken place. 

3.7.5. PLANNING

A) New Applications

a) 1/1183/2005/FUL: 51 two & three storey dwellings, site access, surface water attenuation & suds drainage scheme and footpath access of Winkleigh Village Centre, Land between Shute Lane & Exeter Road, Winkleigh 

Cllr J.Turner declared an interest.

Cllr Hodgson opened discussions enquiring of the deadline date for response. The Clerk advised of the date of the 8 week statutory period. Cllr Bowers added that she had been in contact with TDC and been advised that as there were queries regarding the S106 requirements the application could be determined in August but most likely September. Cllr Hodgson said that he was concerned that there were a number of Cllrs missing from the meeting and one had already declared an interest but agreed that it would be better to respond now than to miss the deadline for comments.  

*Cllr de Louvois arrived at the meeting. 

Cllr de Louvois raised his concerns regarding the fact that TDC had not informed the PC of their decision on the Outline Planning application for this site and that therefore it was impractical for the PC to make any comments until they were aware of the status of the Outline application. Cllr Bowers responded that she had been advised that the application was approved subject to a number of S106 agreements but that there was now a number of queries from the developers regarding the S106 requirements.  

Following discussions Cllrs agreed to determine the application at this meeting

The Clerk read out a letter from Mr & Mrs Ovenden regarding Shute Lane.

Cllr Bowers then read out a draft letter to Cllrs objecting to the application and also noting omissions from the recommendations of the Planning Officers to the Plans Committee especially in connection to Shute Lane and the Planning Inspectorates comments regarding sewerage at this site. 

Cllr Bowers then raised a number of concerns regarding the affordable housing stating that there was not enough information within the application to fully consider the affordability of the properties.  Cllr Hodgson agreed that there was insufficient information regarding the affordable housing in the application and that this was vital for determination as it would be the affordable allocation that the Village required.

Following lengthy debate the following proposal was made:

Winkleigh Parish Council REFUSE this application on the following grounds:

1. The Developers wish to connect to the existing sewerage pipe which is inadequate. It is essential that there is full compliance with the Planning Inspectorates recommendations following the 2003 hearing for WINK 4

including the introduction of a new 400m main sewer from the new development to the sewerage works.

2. The building of 2 ½ / 3 storey dwellings would be inappropriate and out of character with the rest of the village.

3. There is not enough detail in the application to confirm any rural distinctiveness of the development.

4.  There is inadequate detailed information regarding the affordable housing allocation to ascertain if the affordable housing will be advantageous to our local community. Further information is required regarding Housing Association involvement, shared equity details & prices per Sq Ft for example.

5. The development would provide an additional burden on the pre-school facilities due to the rejection of the S106 request for financial assistance for relocation: reasons:

The new development consists of 30% affordable shared housing units therefore there will be a high density of young pre-school aged children

The existing facilities for pre-school education are woefully inadequate with a real risk of eviction from the site due to a possible sale of the property.

The additional children could not be catered for adequately on the existing site causing serious detriment to the pre-school education for young children.

The additional traffic, both pedestrian and vehicular, from the new development to the existing pre-school facilities would be a major additional road safety hazard due to the inherent geography of the village. The primary school site to which the pre-school wish to relocated is within a comfortable walking distance for both pre-school and primary school children along much safer roads.

6. Winkleigh Parish Council would reiterate comments from the Outline application that no work should be carried out on Shute Lane and would further insist that the only pedestrian route be as shown on the application as exiting onto the pavement adjacent to the A3124 which is near a bus stop and complies with DCC’s Integrated Transport Policy.

Seconded by Cllr Hodgson: Voting 4 for 0 against (2 abstentions): MOTION CARRIED

b) 1/1117/2005/FUL: Erection of a steel building for housing cattle, Beechlea, Winkleigh : Cllr Hodgson declared an interest. APPROVED: All in favour (1 abstention)

c) 1/1101/2005/OUT: Erection of a new dwelling, Part garden 58 Westcotts Drive, Winkleigh: REFUSED on the grounds of inadequacy of the sewerage system and also the Parish Council feels that the current density of The Meadows should not be increased to safeguard the density and scenic planning of the site. All in favour

Refused.

d) 1/1171/2005/FUL: Rear first floor extension & renovation of building to front elevation, Caddition Farm, Bondleigh : APPROVED: All in favour

e) 1/1306/2005/LBC: Repair and strengthening of roof truss, renew ceiling. The Kings Arms, Fore Street, Winkleigh: APPROVED: all in favour

4.7.5.  MATTERS ARISING

a) Biomass 

The Clerk read out a letter from Mr Seaman Head of Planning Services. Cllrs were advised that TDC have requested from PPL’s the submission of additional information regarding their planning application. If this information is not forthcoming the application will be determined as submitted but TDC anticipate that this information will be received at which point it will be forwarded to all statutory consultees and interested parties who will have an opportunity to comment. It is anticipated that a decision on the application is at least two months away.

The Chairman informed Cllrs that a meeting had taken place with other statutory consultees but that the Parish Council had not been invited or been informed.  

b) Land Use 

The Chairman advised that he had a written document for consideration but not all Cllrs had received it.  The Chairman said that he would send out a copy to all Cllrs for consideration and that having read the document the Cllrs must consider the next course of action to take. It was agreed to raise this matter on the September agenda.

c) Cemetery  

The Chairman reported that he and Cllrs J.Turner and Hodgson were arranging to meet at the Cemetery to discuss the running and inspection of the burial ground.

The Chairman reported that the Clerk is continuing to investigate policy at other Town & Parish Council cemeteries. 

The Clerk read out a letter from Sally Whitfield regarding a request to plant a tree in memory of Mr Richard Smith. Cllrs discussed and agreed that a tree could be planted and further agreed that once Cllrs Stutt, Hodgson & Turner had met on site they would contact Mrs Whitfield and arrange to meet with her.

d) Winkleigh Pre-school  

The Clerk advised that she had been in contact with the Pre-school and been advised that the plans for the building have yet to be finalised. The pre-school are aware that the Parish Council’s next meeting is in September and anticipate the plans to be ready for this date.

e) South West Water 

The Clerk advised that she had e-mailed TDC regarding SWW’s latest communication regarding the Capital Programme but had yet to receive a response. The Clerk further reported that she had replied to Mr Lake requesting further information and had not received a response.

5.7.5 NEW BUSINESS

a) Transport  

The Clerk advised that she had contacted the Manager of Carmel coaches (Mr Hazel) as requested at the last Parish Council meeting. Mr Hazel had informed her that the information given to the PC was correct that there were no longer a pickup/drop off in Winkleigh Square due to congestion. Mr Hazel advised that they now stop at the shelter on Exeter road but added that as it is a “hail & ride” service they will pick up anywhere along Exeter Road. Mr Hazel advised that he had also been contacted by the elderly resident who had contacted the PC and that the driver had offered that if she was carrying a heavy load on the return journey he would drop her in the square as the congestion problem is not so bad during the return visit.

It was agreed that the Clerk would respond to the original copy letter.

b) TDC’s Local Development Framework: Draft statement of Community Involvement

Cllrs discussed TDC’s document and raised concerns over the additional length of time that this procedure will take adding that the document itself lacked clarity and was too long. Following debate it was proposed by Cllr Hodgson that the Parish Council respond that “Winkleigh Parish Council would welcome anything that will improve the dialogue between TDC and the Parish Council” –seconded by Cllr de Louvois: All in favour: MOTION CARRIED.

PUBLIC DISCUSSION PERIOD II

6.7.5. Late Items at the Chairman’s discretion

1. Cllr J.Turner reported that the caravan at Oaktree corner appears to be occupied and also that there have been reports of occupation in the field on Bude Hill . Cllrs instructed the Clerk to request  that the Planning Enforcement Officer be asked to attend.

2. Cllr de Louvois reported that he had attended an audit of the planning department of TDC. Cllrs were advised that initially Cllr King had been invited but due to ill health Cllr de Louvois had attended in her place. Cllr de Louvois raised a number of concerns about the audit especially noting that the invitation to attend had not come through the Parish Council Clerk but had gone direct to Cllr King at her home address. Cllrs discussed and it was proposed by Cllr Stutt “that a letter be sent to the Auditors advising of Winkleigh Parish Council’s extreme concerns about the manner in which the invitations to attend the audit were issued to individuals rather than to Parish Council’s in the proper manner” –seconded by Cllr Hodgson: All in favour : MOTION CARRIED. 

7.7.5. FINANCE

a) Receipts and payments

The following payments were authorised:

TDC (Quarterly Road sweep)



£   419.15
(cheque no 1080)

Mr Wilkie (Repairs to cemetery bungalow)

£ 1195.00
(cheque no 1081)

Winkleigh Community Centre (Hire)


£     15.00
(1082)

Mr P Moncam (Parish Plan leaflet design)

£     45.00
(1083)

Mrs N Bullen (Clerk salary x 2 + expenses)

£   649.74
(1084)

DAPC (2 x Cllrs AGM)



£     30.00
(1085)

b) Transfer of funds

The Clerk reported on the status of the current and reserve account requesting that the Parish Council authorise a transfer to the current account. It was proposed by Cllr Hodgson and seconded by Cllr J Tuner that the transfer of £3000 be authorised – All in favour: MOTION CARRIED.

8.7.5. LETTERS AND CORRESPONDENCE.

There were a number of magazines for circulation.

Cllrs were informed that the Devon Waste Management Strategy Document was now available from the Clerk.

There being no further matters to discuss the meeting was declared closed at 9.43pm
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